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We couldn’t meet new heights without each other... 

 

CHAMPIONS 

INTERNS 

COMMUNITY 
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LOOKING AHEAD WITH THE 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
Dear Friends: 

If you are like me, the years seem to fly by and the days creep slowly.  As I write this, 

another year at Outdoor Lab has concluded and new memories have been sealed into 

the hearts of another 6,000 students.  This was no ordinary year and it was because of 

YOU that Outdoor Lab is rising to new heights. We are proud of the new greenhouse 

classrooms you built with us, we are proud that a third of all students are assisted with 

their tuition to be able to attend thanks to community partners and we are thrilled that 

we have the resources to augment the work of this vital program and the people who 

make it all possible:  the staff, interns and high school leaders. 

BECAUSE OF YOU, we were able to provide almost a million dollars in support to 

Outdoor Lab this year.  From having the biggest Colorado Gives Day EVER, raising 

over $35,000, to inducting the first class of champions of Outdoor Lab into the Outdoor 

Lab Foundation Legacy Society, we could continue to write about how amazed we are 

with this past year. What truly matters is, as we list accomplishments like this, including 

grossing the highest amount of donations in Outdoor Lab history at this year’s After 

Dark, growing our group of generous supporters and sponsors, to electing our first 

class of leaders to guide the Outdoor Lab Youth Advisory Board, we truly reflect and 

realize it is all because of you. 

We are excited to embark on new journeys this year. We will be focusing on 

supporting our local middle schools and their tuition needs during the sixth-grade 

transition, we will continue to partner with local businesses to maintain the historic 

sites, including an added focus on staff housing, and finally, we will focus even more 

heavily empowering our youth through the intern program and the Youth Advisory 

Board.  

Now more than ever, our work in supporting, sustaining and advocating for Outdoor 

Lab is necessary and urgent.  You can make a difference in the lives of our students and 

with this program by helping us do this vital work.  

Let’s all go leave some footprints, 

Shannon Hancock 
Executive Director 
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FINAN-

“It kind of all made it all come together for me - I viewed science as science, math 

as math, etc. Outdoor Lab showed me how the subjects intertwined and were  

actually all relative to each other.” –Alum 

Students enjoying a day on the trails. Students getting ready for their daily adventure, 

practicing stewardship of themselves, others and 

the environment at Outdoor Lab. 

On-site Support 

2017-2018 FINANCIAL OVERVIEW 

 

2017-2018 Income 
Income                                         $1,021,431.46 

Savings used for greenhouse            $189,135.00 
 

2016-2017 Assets 
Unrestricted                                                 $474,969.53 

Reserved  $420,659,.58 

Endowments (Permanent Reserve) $50,868.80    

TOTAL  $946,497.91 

2017-2018 Expenses 
Program*                                                                            $910.916.58 

• Local School Support            $304,876.39  

• Site Program Support            $124,549.49 

• Program Advocacy                                                               $174,580.70 

• Greenhouses             $307,000.00 

Fundraising  $181,650.54 

Operations   $45,128.79 

 ___________________________________________    

TOTAL             $1,137,695.91 

*Program support broken down by impact 
LOCAL SCHOOL  

SUPPORT 

SITE PROGRAM 

SUPPORT GREENHOUSES 

PROGRAM  

ADVOCACY 

FUNDRAISING 
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We all walk the same trail... 
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but leave different footprints… 



 

4 

 

40 
 

In 2017-18 we saw  

new victories of... 

90  
Who attended Outdoor Lab from 

Different Schools! 

988 

High School Leaders who inspired  

& forever impacted ... 

Interns who trained & taught... 

Sixth Grade Students...  

 

    5,347 

“Ring, Ring, Ring.”  
A story from this year… 

 

Thank you for being a part of this beloved  

program… YOU make stories like this happen. 

Every Thursday this past year, the phone would ring, but it 

was not a call that anyone would dread, especially  

Mr. Carranza, an intern at Windy Peak Outdoor Lab.  

 

A group of students from Arvada K-8, an impacted school in 

the Jefferson County community, attended Windy Peak  

Outdoor Lab this past year. Mr. Carranza came from a very  

similar background from many of these students, so  

instantly he was able to make lifelong connections with a 

vast majority of them. 

 

Like many other weeks at Outdoor Lab, Mr. Carranza  

bonded with a student, but on a level no one  

expected. Throughout the week the bond continued to grow 

between the two of them and everyone could see that this 

program not only changed the life of the student  

he taught, it changed Mr. Carranza’s life as well. 

 

As the end of the week rolled around, as it always does, 

goodbyes began. Many interns refer to it as, Friday Cry Day. 

The student who formed such an amazing bond with Mr. 

Carranza was crying and hugging everyone. Interns, staff 

and high school leaders could all see the impact the 

 program had on this young man.  

 

When this student reached Mr. Carranza, there were no 

tears, instead, the student asked for Windy Peak’s phone 

number. Each week, for the rest of the semester, this student 

would call Mr. Carranza every Thursday afternoon to talk to 

him. The phone calls the student made were purely just to 

check up on Mr. Carranza, see how his day was, and of 

course, Mr. Carranza would do the same. This was home for 

him, and Mr. Carranza was part of his family. 

 

Stewardship of oneself, others and the environment are key 

values that are taken away week after week with each 

 student that walks through this incredible program.  

Mr. Carranza, as all interns do, showcases stewardship of 

the community and others far beyond expectations.  
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2017-2018 SUPPORTERS & VOLUNTEERS 

 

We rely heavily on the support of our volunteers, whether the work is 

administrative, building a trail or helping to plan a successful event.  

Thank you to all of our wonderful volunteers this past year! You made a huge 

difference and we are so appreciative off all that you do.  

*Special thanks to NREL’s Pulitzer Prize winning photographer, Dennis  

Schroeder, for the wonderful photos taken at Outdoor Lab! 

Shauna Agard 

Corey Aldred 

Sara Altman 

Kate Anderson 

Kelyn Anker 

Marsha Anker 

Blake Armitage 

Richard 

Armitage 

Elysabeth Ashe 

Julie Bade 

Amy Barbic 

Abby Barmore 

Chris Blakeslee 

Anna Branch 

Ruth Brocko 

Jessica Carney 

Edwin Colque 

Luke Contreras 

Becky Crozier 

Jason Dewar 

Heidi Dool 

Monica Dubois 

John Eaton 

David Epp 

Bryan Evans 

Sarah Fay 

Joe Fint 

Barb Fuller 

Christine Gaber 

Angela Geier 

Kristin Gentry 

Robb Gneiser 

Ritch Graham 

Jenny Harn 

Ryan Harrington 

David Harris 

Brian Haverland 

Beth Henderson 

Keith Houghton 

Tyler Houston 

Lucette Hugo 

Mikeala Johnson 

Carol Kaiser 

Blanche Kapushion 

Cailli Knievel 

Cathi Kruse 

Ben Kusnetzky 

Tara Larson 

Brooke Ledden 

Jennifer Lick 

Kevin Lick 

Terry Lowe 

Emily May 

Kacey Mellentine 

Auralea Moore 

Nick Ophaug 

Grant O'Shea 

Gregory Over 

Mike Pate 

Holly Pen 

Mike Rainey 

Samantha Ripley 

Mary Scheppers 

Sue Shucard 

Jennie Siebenmorgen 

Evan Siebenmorgen 

Terri Smith 

Nancy Stapp 

Sandi Stocker 

Amy Terry 

Matt Thomas 

Kristine Turner 

Tim Webber 

Janice Weimer 

Jonathan Weimer 

Kathy Weiss 

Shayna Wieferich 

Cheryl Wilson 

Katie Winner 

Xiaolin Wu 
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This year history was made at the sites, as we completed a longtime dream of both the Foundation and the 

Outdoor Lab schools. Both greenhouses at Mount Evans and Windy Peak will be home to more than 6,000 

sixth-grade students this year and 1,000 high school leaders.  All students will have the opportunity to be a 

part of first-class science and environmental learning inside of these classrooms.  

 

The stewardship and sustainability program will allow students to dive into the truths about food waste and 

how they can continue stewardship of the environment in their very own community when they return home 

from Outdoor Lab.  

 

A huge thank you to Brian Sipes of Sipes Architects for designing these innovative  

classrooms!  Jenkins Construction has been our contractor on this project and it could not have happened 

without Jason and his team. 

 

Be sure to follow us on social media and sign up for our monthly e-newsletter to receive updates on the 

greenhouse classrooms and the impact they will be making on ALL sixth-grade students this year. Want to 

see them firsthand? Join us for Open House on September 15th. More information will be provided in  

upcoming communication. It is because of people like YOU that this dream became a reality.  
 

Greenhouse Classrooms  

Are Ready and Set For LEARNING! 

A special thank you to Sipes Architects, Lithos Engineering and KL&A Engineers and  

Builders for your generous donations to this project.  

 

This would not have been made possible without our generous donors. A big thank you 

to Rod and Ruth Greiner, American Zang Education Preservation Foundation, Golden 

Civic Foundation, Evergreen Rotary Club, Alex Campbell and Darl Hobson.  

14 
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NEWS & NOTEWORTHY EVENTS OF 2017-2018 

• Mount Evans and Windy Peak Outdoor Lab are both set to welcome students into their greenhouse classrooms this 
fall semester. The stewardship and sustainability curriculum will continue to set Outdoor Lab as a national leader in 
outdoor education. Students will understand and experience the task of growing their own food, develop tools to 
minimize food waste and realize the impact of their work as they eat the food inside of the dining hall. 

 
• This year we were able to increase funds in program support to both Outdoor Lab schools. Program support goes to 

vital needs for the site. These include clinic supplies crucial to provide safety for every student, supplies for leaders to 
allow them to successfully complete their week as a high school leader and vital site needs to do their day to day 
work. 

 
• We refined our mission and vision. We are all thrilled to showcase it.  Read more on page 6. 
 
• The Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory Board and Legacy Society are up and running and are inspiring 

support throughout our community. It is truly incredible to not only grow young leaders of Outdoor Lab but celebrate  
champions that continue to make this program possible year after year. Learn more on page 8.  

 
• Through generous community support from groups like the Kiwanis Club of Arvada Jefferson, Kiwanis Club of 

Columbine, Wheat Ridge Rotary Club and individual donations, we were able to fund gear and gas stipends for 
interns at both sites. The intern program continues to set the Outdoor Lab program on the radar for other programs 
around the country, while providing a true leadership opportunity for the generation of tomorrow right here in 
Jefferson County. 

 
• A generous donor made it possible for high school leaders to receive a free sweatshirt from the Foundation. This 

initiative will continue next year and will be available to all high school leaders to help build community with these 
volunteers. Learn more about the high school leader experience and their impact on page 8. 

 

• Did you notice we updated our website? The new website launched in August! Be sure to visit us online to see the 
fresh look. www.outdoorlabfoundation.org 

• In staffing news: We added a new team member, Lindsay Clark as our new marketing and administrative 
coordinator! Lindsay, an Ohio native, has marketing experience in the corporate retail sector and is fond of the 
positive impact she received from her very own sixth grade camp experience. She is excited to be a part of the team 
to continue to share her passion for education and the outdoors. Meet the whole Foundation team and the Board of 
Directors on page 7.  

make stories like this happen. 

5 

http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org
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WE ARE champions of experiential outdoor learning as a base for  

stewardship of oneself, others and the environment. 
 

WE BELIEVE Outdoor Lab creates the path of lifelong learning.       
 

OUR MISSION: Inspire community support and advocate for the  

Outdoor Lab Schools. 

OUR VISION: Enduring program, inspired students, cherished sites.                    
 

 
 

Outdoor Lab 

Outdoor Lab is a week-long residential  

experiential learning program that every Jeffco student  
attends in the Colorado wilderness. This 61-year old  
program has over 385,000 alumni and impacts 7,000  

Jefferson County students each year.  

6 

The Outdoor Lab Foundation  
supports this vital program through advocacy,  
financial support and strategic projects, making 
this a leading national program that begins a  

lifetime of learning on the trail. 
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 WAYS TO MAKE A DIFFERENCE FOR  

OUTDOOR LAB 

 

  

Colorado Gives Day 
 

Mark your calendars for Tuesday, December 4th, 2018 and give back to Outdoor Lab on Colorado’s most  

philanthropic day of the year. You can create your fundraising page today at www.coloradogives.org to help the 

Foundation make Outdoor Lab thrive. Last year we raised over $35,000 for Outdoor Lab.  Funds went to  

advocacy for the program in the community and direct support to the sites.   Will you help us get to our $38,000 

goal this year? Stay tuned through our monthly e-newsletter and social media channels to receive all real-time 

updates about Colorado Gives Day and track the impact you are making. 

$44,000 

The retail program had it’s  

BIGGEST year yet! 

In donations  

for gear 

Monthly Giving…  

It’s Trending 
 

 Monthly giving is the easiest and best way to make 

a difference for Outdoor Lab, and our newest 

monthly giving club, the $5 Club, has been  

BUZZING. A recurring gift of $5 a month allows us to 

fund vital supplies for student programs and  

creates a whole new meaning of community for 

YOU. When you join the $5 club you get access into 

a private Facebook group which holds real-time 

updates about the Outdoor Lab program, discounts 

to events like After Dark and contact with a  

community that is making Outdoor Lab thrive. What 

are you waiting for? Club members are making a 

true difference.  

www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/5club  

Gear Overview  

2017-2018 
 

Outdoor Lab gear worn by our students, teachers, 

leaders and families creates community and support 

for Outdoor Lab. The familiar design of the Colorado 

flag and the addition of a water bottle and a beanie 

show our love for this vital program. Gear is only 

available as a gift with your donation, and YOU 

made this our biggest year yet.  

 

This year, the exclusive high school leader hoodie 

brought a heightened sense of community to these 

irreplaceable leaders and their fellow peers. Thanks 

to the generosity of Alex Campbell, we were able to 

offer it to every leader for free this last spring.  This 

offer will continue this next year as a sign of support 

to these special students. Thank you for making this 

yet another incredible year.  

http://www.coloradogives.org
http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/5club
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After Dark 
September 30, 2017 

Denver, CO 
 

Our signature fundraiser, Outdoor Lab After Dark, moved 

into town this year to bring Outdoor Lab to YOU.  Raising 

over $135,000, the night featured two live bands, including 

the official After Dark band and crowd favorite, Mount 

Evans’ very own, Jason Harding and Original Recipe. One 

of Denver’s most popular bands, Thumpin’, headlined as 

over 300 people danced the night away with drinks 

provided by Breakthru Beverage and the  

much-anticipated food from the Lowry Beer Garden food 

truck. 

Because of You 

Breakfast 
May 16th, 2017 

Golden, CO 
 

The all new Because of You Breakfast celebrated the 

first class of the Outdoor Lab Foundation Legacy 

Society. With over 20 inductees in attendance and a 

packed room of community members, including 

elected officials, school board members and Outdoor 

Lab alumni and staff, it was an event that celebrated 

the time, talent and treasure gifted to Outdoor Lab 

over the decades. 

Special words from Superintendent Dr. Jason Glass 

reminded inductees and attendees the true value the 

Jefferson County Outdoor Lab program brings to our 

community and the importance of the generational 

learning it represents. It’s the feather in Jeffco’s cap 

because of these incredible leaders.  

Open House 
September 16, 2017 

Windy Peak Outdoor Lab and Mount Evans 

Outdoor Lab 
 

This year’s Open House was a milestone in Outdoor 

Lab history. Mount Evans Outdoor Lab hosted the 

“hard hat” ribbon cutting of the aquaponic 

greenhouse classroom with over 1,000 students and 

their families at the site.  Attendees traveled to Windy 

Peak and Mount Evans for Open House, while some 

even made it to both sites this year.  The day included 

students, parents and alumni enjoying tours and lunch 

at the historic properties.  

Mark your calendar for Saturday September 15, 2018 

to join us this year. 

2017-2018 EVENT HIGHLIGHTS 

12 
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STAFF 

OUTDOOR LAB FOUNDATION 

Lindsay Clark 
Marketing Coordinator 

Leah Roche 
Program Manager 

Shannon Hancock 
Executive Director 

Alex Campbell 
Vice President,  

Enduring  
Resources 

Michelle Winzent 
Co-Owner,  

Merkl’s Automotive  

Jason Dewar 
Student Services 
Specialist, Jeffco 
Public Schools 

    

Rod Wagner 
Partner, City Street 

Investors 

Josh Timon 
West Coast  

Channel  
Manager, 
RiskSense 

Blanche  
Kapushion, PhD 

Retired Jeffco District  
Administrator 

Barry Wiebe 
Founder and  

President, Avout 

Ritch Graham 
Marketing/

       Paige Brophy 
    Marketing & Development  

Associate 

Brandon Friedman 
Assistant Vice 

President, First 
Bank 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Owen Barwell, Kyle Remley                 
VP / Work Procurement 
Executive, Bristlecone 

Construction  

Jens Jensen               
Litigation Attorney, 
Welborn Sullivan 
Meck & Tooley, 

P.C.  

Guy Nahmiach     
Real Estate Broker, 
Nostalgic Homes 

Kathy Weiss,  
Retired Jeffco  

Principal 

7 

David Epp, Mount 
Evans Outdoor Lab 

Principal Robb Gneiser, Windy 
Peak Outdoor Lab 

Principal 
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The Outdoor Lab Foundation Inducted the 
Inaugural Class of Legacy Society Members in May 

 

This year, we extended the Outdoor Lab reach by celebrating true champions 

of the program. Twenty-three inaugural members were inducted into the  

Outdoor Lab Foundation Legacy Society. These stewards of our  

community continue to make Outdoor Lab a national leader for outdoor  

science education.  

The Outdoor Lab Legacy Society is built upon three categories of commitment 

to Outdoor Lab: time, talent and treasure. The candidates who were inducted 

met two of these three areas of commitment to Outdoor Lab, proving a lifetime 

of giving and passion for the program. These inaugural Outdoor Lab  

Foundation Legacy Society members include those who have provided  

support for the program through ongoing donations, planned giving 

(bequests, charitable remainder trusts and other life income gifts) and 

through extensive volunteerism and work with the program and Foundation. 

This diverse group of advocates include retired teachers, administrators,  

Outdoor Lab principals and the creators of the Outdoor Lab Foundation, who 

then served on the first board of directors.  
 

The ‘Lifetime Trail’ of Outdoor Lab  

Continues for All 

High School Leader Cultivation and Impact… 
A generous donor bought high school leaders a sweatshirt from the Foundation as a symbol of  

gratitude for everything they do for this program. Each high school leader donates over 110 hours 

of their time during their week at Outdoor Lab. High school leaders and their families will be  

celebrated this year in new ways thanks to the Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory Board and 

generous donors like you. A free hoodie will be available to all high school leaders symbolizing a 

way to build community and thank them for their service. 

8 

First Leaders of The Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory 

Board Selected… 
 

Blake Armitage, Ben Kusnetzky and Tyler Houston were selected in  

January as the leadership team to guide the Outdoor Lab Foundation 

Youth Advisory Board through it’s inaugural first year. Their term will 

end in June of 2019 with many goals, projects and visions ahead. 

The Youth Advisory Board’s mission is to empower the community,  

specifically high school leaders, before, during and after Outdoor Lab. 

This group of 12 young leaders have big initiatives on their radar,  

including the development of a high school leader cord to be seen and 

worn at all graduations in Jefferson County. Cords will be awarded to all 

high school leaders at an end of year appreciation  event, for the 

friends, family and the community to attend. Learn more and follow 

these young leaders on their journey at... 

www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/youthadvisoryboard 
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THANK YOU  

2017-2018 SUPPORTERS 

Thomas Abbott 

Maria Elena Aguirre 

Carolyn Alexander 

Dawn Allbee 

Nancy Alvear 

Tami Anderson 

Ashley Anderson 

Michelle Andriola 

Kelyn Anker 

Marcia Anker 

David Aparicio 

Blake Armitage 

Richard & Janette Armitage 

Daniel Aronson 

The Arvada Center 

Laura Asbell 

Brenda Atkins 

Michelle Austin 

Eide Bailly 

Lynsay Baker 

Joan Ball 

George Barker 

Gay Barkmann 

Jeff Bartholomew 

Owen & Brooks Barwell 

Cynthia Bauman 

Jamie Beck 

Steve Bell 

Diane Bergeron 

Laura Billups 

Karen Blackman 

Chris Blair 

Chris & Sue Blakeslee 

Sally Blanchard 

Rebecca Blank 

Suzanne Blankenship 

Bobby Lou’s Fabric Factory 

Alison Bodor 

Ed Bohn 

Patricia Bolte 

Cheryl Borst 

Joe Borst 

Steven Bossman 

Courtney Boyle 

Mark Branch 

Jeff & Holly Brekke 

David & Jean Bretzlauf 

Dewey Bridge 

David Bright 

Martha Brophy 

Constance Brown 

Melissa Buecher 

Jan Bybee 

Alex Campbell 

Harry Carney 

Jessica Carney 

Laura Carpenter 

James Carr 

Shelly Catterson 

Scott Cazier 

Beau & Shayne Chadwick 

Erika Chamblin 

Sarah Chandler 

Ruth Chapin 

Scott Charter 

Chocolove 

Lindsay Clark 

Charlotte Coates 

Crystal Colbert 

Colorado University 

Colorado State University 

Louise Colvert 

Heidi Colwell 

Comedy Works, Denver 

Core Power Yoga 

Sarah Corlett 

Karen Cravens 

Carol Criss 

Rebecca Crozier 

Alyssa Cuchiara 

Stephen Cumbie 

Jake Cummins 

Nowell Curran 

Nathaniel Currey 

Michelle Cutright 

Carl Dahl 

Kerri Daley 

Cindy D'Amario 

Brian Davis 

Richard Day 

Jason & Jennifer Dewar 

Lisa Dewil 

Mary Ann Dimand 

Kathleen Doyle 

Scott & Amy Dressel-Martin 

Laura Drury 

Linda Dunn 

Rob Eadie 

Timothy Eagan 

Jason & Melanie Edmund 

Ben Eisenberg 

Lisa Eldred 

Jill Elwood 

Susan Ely 

David Epp 

Michelle Escheman 

Jared Escobar 

Deborah Evans 

Katie Evereth 

Carrie Farberow 

Adil Fariat 

Janet Farrar 

Lucas & Montana Fay 

Feed Your Soul 

Jill Fellman 

Stephanie Ferguson 

Kim Fickes 

Jennifer Fischer 

Katherine Foote 

Jaidyn Ford 

Brenda Freeburn 

Brandon Friedman 

Jennifer Fugita 

Barb Fuller 

Susan Gadpaille 

Becky Galka 

Sue Gallagher 

Shelly & Greg Garland 

Colleen Garner 

Brendan Garritano 

 

Jennifer Gates 

Julia Parrino George 

Renee Getter 

Mike Gillette 

Dr. Jason Glass 

Robb & Kari Gneiser 

Richard Goben 

Jane Goff 

Veronica Goodrich 

Bradley Gordon 

Kathleen Gorove 

Betty Graebner 

Biil Graf 

Misti Graham 

Linda Graham 

Ritch & Chelsea Graham 

Habitual Salon and Skincare 

Christa Hackney 

Steve Hageman 

Heather Halpape 

Shannon Hancock 

Lauren Hanson 

Anthony Haring 

Susan Harmon 

David Harris 

Marlene Harris 

Lara Harshfield 

Sharon Hart 

Brittany Heckenberg 

Dalton Henderson 

Nikki Hennis 

Susan Hernandez 

Laura Hinojos 

Hiwan Golf Club 

Darl Hobson 

Cheryl Hoeppner 

Paul & Maureen Hofmann 

Kent Holliway 

Mike & Colleen Hope 

Terry & Peggy Horton 

Keith Houghton 

Tyler Houston 

Collin Howe 

Sarah Huizenga 

Jana Humphries 

Lysette Hunt 

Deborah Huntsman 

Christina Hursta 

Jennifer Jackson Pennell 

Kristi James 

Jason & Jennie Jenkins 

Tifiny Jennings 

Jens Jensen 

Barbara Jones 

Marilyn Jones 

Carl Kantner 

Blanche Kapushion 

Louis Karahalios 

Jackie Karsten 

Mark Kaune 

Mary Kealey 

Sondra & Jack Kellogg 

Andy & Tammy Kerr 

Ronica Kirwin 

William Kitamura 

Louis Stravato 

Roxanne Kochevar 

Heather Komoras 

 

 

 

 

 

Eli Kramer 

Mary Ann Larsen 

Ali Lasell 

Gregory Lauer 

Matt Lausten 

Paige LeBlanc 

Lois Leidich-Ross 

John Litz 

C. Michael Litzau 

James & Cindy Loehr 

Julia Love 

Mark Lozano 

Jennifer Lujan 

Lucky Strike Lanes Belmar 

Ally Macredie 

Emily Majcen 

Courtney Maren 

Lianne Marks 

Paige Maslow 

Sharon McDaniel 

Zach McFarland 

Marilyn McMahon 

Dan & Marcie McMinimee 

Lisa McMullen 

Carla Mead 

BJ Meadows 

Alex Meints 

Charles Messmer 

Kent Micho 

Lynnda Miller 

Jenny Miller 

Blair Miller 

Dana Miller 

Ron Mitchell 

Sheryl Mitchell 

Mondo Vino 

Rachel Moore 

Jennifer Moore 

Chelsea Moran 

Truda Moreau 

Susana Moreno 

Shelly Munoz 

Christine Myers 

Into the Mystic Healing & 

Arts 

National Western 

Stockshow 

Helen Neal 

Jodi Nelson 

Senator Tim Neville 

Karen Newcomm 

Vince Nicoletti 

Roberta Nieto 

Carolyn Norblom 

Mike Norby 

Roma Novakovich 

Kemp Nussbaum 

Amy Oden 

Sara Odom 

Stephanie Oppenlander 

Orange Theory Fitness 

Jennifer O'Shea 

Tiffany Owen 

Pace West Physical  

Therapy 

Panzana 

The PB Love Company 

 

Sam & Trish Palamara 

Daniel Palese 

Mike Pate 

Cynthia Pearson 

Deborah Pedotto 

Kimberly Penrose 

Erik Petersen 

Palmer Peterson 

John Peterson 

Joy Petitclerc 

Donald Petro 

John Phillips 

Jake Pickens 

Kathy Plomer 

Roger Pool 

Amber Pope 

Harold Pratt 

Jim & Marilyn Prichard 

Ami Prichard 

Primitive Soul Ink 

Robert Proctor 

Daryll Propp 

B. Quaas 

Erin Qui 

Harold Pratt 

Michael Rainey 

Sara Ramming 

Douglas Rankin 

Ann Rawson 

Patrick Redmond 

Brian Reed 

Kyle & Traci Remley 

Nicole Rhoades 

Jennifer Richardson 

Jennie Ridgley 

Bo & Tressa Riley 

Laura Roach 

Layle & Barbara Robb 

Charles Robinson 

Leah Roche 

Amy Rogers 

Victoria Rommel 

Heather Roser 

Judith Ross 

James Rudolf 

Brad Rupert 

Ann Rutkofsky 

Kathleen Sawada 

Michelle Schiffbauer 

Sandra Schissler 

Jurgen Schlieman 

Pamela Schmidt 

Catherine Schramm 

Sally Semich 

Lorna Shaw 

David Schmitt 

Theresa Shelton 

Gerald Shin 

Kiersten Simonds 

Simpawtico 

Brian Sipes 

Suzanne Sisson-Price 

Phyllis Sjogren 

Kathleen Sloan 

Tara Slowik 

Brandon Smith 

Bonnie Snelling 

 

 

Glenn Snyder 

Kristin Solis 

Soma Rhythm Massage 

Victoria Soriano 

Nate Soule 

Susie Speer 

Holly Sprackling 

Edwin Steinbrecher 

Amanda Stevens 

Kathleen Stevens-Krum 

Barbara Steveson 

Doris Stipech 

Ian Stone 

Andrew Stone 

Bob Stoors 

Wendi Strom 

Dave & Liz Stumm 

Brad Surratt 

Jerilyn Suster 

Phil Sweeney 

Hayley Swihart 

Roxanne Swoboda 

Amy Terry 

Amanda Terry 

Christopher Thiry 

Josh & Kasey Timon 

Candace Tomlinson 

Elizabeth Treichler 

Michelle Trudeau 

Jill Trujillo 

Molly Tse 

Judy Turner 

Kristine Turner 

Sherri Turnipseed 

Lauree Valverde 

Teresa Van 

Maria Volle 

Rod & Kimberly Wagner 

Rebecca Walker 

Jeannie Wallen 

Danielle Watkins 

Tammy Weatherly 

Jonathan Weimer 

Janice Weimer 

Tammy Weiser 

Robert & Kathy Weiss 

Jean Wheasler 

Allison Whelan 

Barry & Sharon Wiebe 

Matt Wigle 

Eric Wilhelm 

Kelly Wilhelm 

Richard Williams 

Sam Winegrad 

Kathryn Winner 

Richard Winner 

Ellen Winslow 

Taylor Winter 

Rick & Michelle Winzent 

Derek Winzent 

Shelby Winzent 

Meghan Wisell 

Marilyn Wood 

Marilyn Wood 

Linda Wood 

Francie Wyatt 

Marsha Young 

Kathleen Zachman 

Amy Ziegler  

http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/youthadvisoryboard
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LAB CARDS PROGRAM 

82 
Jefferson County Schools, who 

participated in the Lab Card  

Program 

On average, each school  

received a donation of 

$3,380 
 

2,987 
K-5 families enrolled in the 

Lab Card Program for the  

2018-19 school year. 

A huge thank you to King Soopers and Safeway for their 

continued support through our Lab Cards Program. The 

program finished strong this year with a total of 

$274,891.39 donated to local Jeffco schools for Outdoor Lab 

student tuition support. In all, since this program began in 

2011, it has accumulated $2,547,298.45 in donations from 

King Soopers and Safeway to support our families and local 

schools to cover the cost of Outdoor Lab tuition. We are 

thrilled to continue this program in partnership with our 

local middle schools.  

The 2017/18 school year: 

• 1,582 participating 6th grade families. 

• Average donation per 6th grade student was $192.59 

to go toward their student’s tuition. 

• 82 Schools participated: 

 1 School received donations over $20,000 

 5 School received donations between $10,000-20,000 

 15 School received donations between $5,000-10,000 

 15 School received donations between $5,000-10,000 

 33 School received donations between $1,000-5,000 

 

A huge thank you to both King Soopers and 

Safeway for their continued support with this 

program! 

1,582  
Sixth grade students aided 

$2.35M  

A SPECIAL THANK YOU 

TO KING SOOPERS FOR 

DONATED OVER SEVEN YEARS 

2017-18  

School Year Snapshot 

“There is no easy way to plan for Outdoor Lab fees. Starting with the Lab Cards  
program when our grandkids were in first grade, we were able to quickly to earn 

tuition without even giving it a second thought. It is incredible that this offered to all  
Jefferson County families.”  

-Grandparent of Jefferson County student  

 

9 

 

Corporations & Community Business Sponsors 

King Soopers 

Safeway and Albertsons 

Enduring Resources 

City Street Investors  

Breakthru Beverage 

8z Real Estate 

Avid4 Adventure 

Brannan Sand and Gravel 

Bristlecone Construction 

Cornerstone Montessori 

Chapman Orthodontics  
FirstBank 

Earth Treasures 

Evergreen Rotary Club 

Golden Civic Foundation 

Highlands Sport and Spine 

Jeffco Public Schools 

Joyful Soul Counseling 

KD Kanopy 

Kiwanis Club of Alameda West 

 

 

 

Kiwanis Club of Arvada Jefferson 

Kiwanis Club of Columbine 

KL&A, Inc. 

Leopold Brother's Distillery 

Lithos Engineering 

Lowry Beer Garden 

Merkl's Automotive 

Moe's Original BBQ 

Newmont Mining Corporation 

NREL 

Original Recipe Band 

Sipes Architects 

Shamrock Foods 

Spring 44 

The Emerald Leaf 

Wells Fargo 

Wheat Ridge Rotary Club 

Xcel Energy 

 

Grants Received 2017-2018 

Anita Fritz 

Anne Smith 

Beverly Wilson 

Bonnie Snelling 

Brandon Friedman 

Christina Hursta 

 

 

 

A special thank you to our Monthly Givers  who contributed significantly in 2017-18: 

Debbie Lee 

Hailey Olson 

Jennifer Wilkinson 

Kathy Weiss 

Leonard Nelson 

Linnea Pierson 

Marcus Hicks 

Michele Nosari 

Paige Maslow 

Patricia Strong 

Robert Proctor 

Sarah Adler 

Shannon Hancock 

Susan Gadpaille 

Tyler Houston 

Wanda Bundy 

City of Lakewood 

City of Wheat Ridge 

KMPG 

Virginia W. Hill Foundation 

Walmart, Lakeside Supercenter 

Walmart, Arvada 

Weldon Foundation, Inc. 

Westminster Legacy Foundation 

Golden Civic Foundation 

Lockheed Martin 

Golden Lions Club 

Level3 Cares 

IREA 

Credit Union of Colorado 
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The Outdoor Lab Foundation Inducted the 
Inaugural Class of Legacy Society Members in May 

 

This year, we extended the Outdoor Lab reach by celebrating true champions 

of the program. Twenty-three inaugural members were inducted into the  

Outdoor Lab Foundation Legacy Society. These stewards of our  

community continue to make Outdoor Lab a national leader for outdoor  

science education.  

The Outdoor Lab Legacy Society is built upon three categories of commitment 

to Outdoor Lab: time, talent and treasure. The candidates who were inducted 

met two of these three areas of commitment to Outdoor Lab, proving a lifetime 

of giving and passion for the program. These inaugural Outdoor Lab  

Foundation Legacy Society members include those who have provided  

support for the program through ongoing donations, planned giving 

(bequests, charitable remainder trusts and other life income gifts) and 

through extensive volunteerism and work with the program and Foundation. 

This diverse group of advocates include retired teachers, administrators,  

Outdoor Lab principals and the creators of the Outdoor Lab Foundation, who 

then served on the first board of directors.  
 

The ‘Lifetime Trail’ of Outdoor Lab  

Continues for All 

High School Leader Cultivation and Impact… 
A generous donor bought high school leaders a sweatshirt from the Foundation as a symbol of  

gratitude for everything they do for this program. Each high school leader donates over 110 hours 

of their time during their week at Outdoor Lab. High school leaders and their families will be  

celebrated this year in new ways thanks to the Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory Board and 

generous donors like you. A free hoodie will be available to all high school leaders symbolizing a 

way to build community and thank them for their service. 

8 

First Leaders of The Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory 

Board Selected… 
 

Blake Armitage, Ben Kusnetzky and Tyler Houston were selected in  

January as the leadership team to guide the Outdoor Lab Foundation 

Youth Advisory Board through it’s inaugural first year. Their term will 

end in June of 2019 with many goals, projects and visions ahead. 

The Youth Advisory Board’s mission is to empower the community,  

specifically high school leaders, before, during and after Outdoor Lab. 

This group of 12 young leaders have big initiatives on their radar,  

including the development of a high school leader cord to be seen and 

worn at all graduations in Jefferson County. Cords will be awarded to all 

high school leaders at an end of year appreciation  event, for the 

friends, family and the community to attend. Learn more and follow 

these young leaders on their journey at... 

www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/youthadvisoryboard 
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THANK YOU  

2017-2018 SUPPORTERS 

Thomas Abbott 

Maria Elena Aguirre 

Carolyn Alexander 

Dawn Allbee 

Nancy Alvear 

Tami Anderson 

Ashley Anderson 

Michelle Andriola 

Kelyn Anker 

Marcia Anker 

David Aparicio 

Blake Armitage 

Richard & Janette Armitage 

Daniel Aronson 

The Arvada Center 

Laura Asbell 

Brenda Atkins 

Michelle Austin 

Eide Bailly 

Lynsay Baker 

Joan Ball 

George Barker 

Gay Barkmann 

Jeff Bartholomew 

Owen & Brooks Barwell 

Cynthia Bauman 

Jamie Beck 

Steve Bell 

Diane Bergeron 

Laura Billups 

Karen Blackman 

Chris Blair 

Chris & Sue Blakeslee 

Sally Blanchard 

Rebecca Blank 

Suzanne Blankenship 

Bobby Lou’s Fabric Factory 

Alison Bodor 

Ed Bohn 

Patricia Bolte 

Cheryl Borst 

Joe Borst 

Steven Bossman 

Courtney Boyle 

Mark Branch 

Jeff & Holly Brekke 

David & Jean Bretzlauf 

Dewey Bridge 

David Bright 

Martha Brophy 

Constance Brown 

Melissa Buecher 

Jan Bybee 

Alex Campbell 

Harry Carney 

Jessica Carney 

Laura Carpenter 

James Carr 

Shelly Catterson 

Scott Cazier 

Beau & Shayne Chadwick 

Erika Chamblin 

Sarah Chandler 

Ruth Chapin 

Scott Charter 

Chocolove 

Lindsay Clark 

Charlotte Coates 

Crystal Colbert 

Colorado University 

Colorado State University 

Louise Colvert 

Heidi Colwell 

Comedy Works, Denver 

Core Power Yoga 

Sarah Corlett 

Karen Cravens 

Carol Criss 

Rebecca Crozier 

Alyssa Cuchiara 

Stephen Cumbie 

Jake Cummins 

Nowell Curran 

Nathaniel Currey 

Michelle Cutright 

Carl Dahl 

Kerri Daley 

Cindy D'Amario 

Brian Davis 

Richard Day 

Jason & Jennifer Dewar 

Lisa Dewil 

Mary Ann Dimand 

Kathleen Doyle 

Scott & Amy Dressel-Martin 

Laura Drury 

Linda Dunn 

Rob Eadie 

Timothy Eagan 

Jason & Melanie Edmund 

Ben Eisenberg 

Lisa Eldred 

Jill Elwood 

Susan Ely 

David Epp 

Michelle Escheman 

Jared Escobar 

Deborah Evans 

Katie Evereth 

Carrie Farberow 

Adil Fariat 

Janet Farrar 

Lucas & Montana Fay 

Feed Your Soul 

Jill Fellman 

Stephanie Ferguson 

Kim Fickes 

Jennifer Fischer 

Katherine Foote 

Jaidyn Ford 

Brenda Freeburn 

Brandon Friedman 

Jennifer Fugita 

Barb Fuller 

Susan Gadpaille 

Becky Galka 

Sue Gallagher 

Shelly & Greg Garland 

Colleen Garner 

Brendan Garritano 

 

Jennifer Gates 

Julia Parrino George 

Renee Getter 

Mike Gillette 

Dr. Jason Glass 

Robb & Kari Gneiser 

Richard Goben 

Jane Goff 

Veronica Goodrich 

Bradley Gordon 

Kathleen Gorove 

Betty Graebner 

Biil Graf 

Misti Graham 

Linda Graham 

Ritch & Chelsea Graham 

Habitual Salon and Skincare 

Christa Hackney 

Steve Hageman 

Heather Halpape 

Shannon Hancock 

Lauren Hanson 

Anthony Haring 

Susan Harmon 

David Harris 

Marlene Harris 

Lara Harshfield 

Sharon Hart 

Brittany Heckenberg 

Dalton Henderson 

Nikki Hennis 

Susan Hernandez 

Laura Hinojos 

Hiwan Golf Club 

Darl Hobson 

Cheryl Hoeppner 

Paul & Maureen Hofmann 

Kent Holliway 

Mike & Colleen Hope 

Terry & Peggy Horton 

Keith Houghton 

Tyler Houston 

Collin Howe 

Sarah Huizenga 

Jana Humphries 

Lysette Hunt 

Deborah Huntsman 

Christina Hursta 

Jennifer Jackson Pennell 

Kristi James 

Jason & Jennie Jenkins 

Tifiny Jennings 

Jens Jensen 

Barbara Jones 

Marilyn Jones 

Carl Kantner 

Blanche Kapushion 

Louis Karahalios 

Jackie Karsten 

Mark Kaune 

Mary Kealey 

Sondra & Jack Kellogg 

Andy & Tammy Kerr 

Ronica Kirwin 

William Kitamura 

Louis Stravato 

Roxanne Kochevar 

Heather Komoras 

 

 

 

 

 

Eli Kramer 

Mary Ann Larsen 

Ali Lasell 

Gregory Lauer 

Matt Lausten 

Paige LeBlanc 

Lois Leidich-Ross 

John Litz 

C. Michael Litzau 

James & Cindy Loehr 

Julia Love 

Mark Lozano 

Jennifer Lujan 

Lucky Strike Lanes Belmar 

Ally Macredie 

Emily Majcen 

Courtney Maren 

Lianne Marks 

Paige Maslow 

Sharon McDaniel 

Zach McFarland 

Marilyn McMahon 

Dan & Marcie McMinimee 

Lisa McMullen 

Carla Mead 

BJ Meadows 

Alex Meints 

Charles Messmer 

Kent Micho 

Lynnda Miller 

Jenny Miller 

Blair Miller 

Dana Miller 

Ron Mitchell 

Sheryl Mitchell 

Mondo Vino 

Rachel Moore 

Jennifer Moore 

Chelsea Moran 

Truda Moreau 

Susana Moreno 

Shelly Munoz 

Christine Myers 

Into the Mystic Healing & 

Arts 

National Western 

Stockshow 

Helen Neal 

Jodi Nelson 

Senator Tim Neville 

Karen Newcomm 

Vince Nicoletti 

Roberta Nieto 

Carolyn Norblom 

Mike Norby 

Roma Novakovich 

Kemp Nussbaum 

Amy Oden 

Sara Odom 

Stephanie Oppenlander 

Orange Theory Fitness 

Jennifer O'Shea 

Tiffany Owen 

Pace West Physical  

Therapy 

Panzana 

The PB Love Company 

 

Sam & Trish Palamara 

Daniel Palese 

Mike Pate 

Cynthia Pearson 

Deborah Pedotto 

Kimberly Penrose 

Erik Petersen 

Palmer Peterson 

John Peterson 

Joy Petitclerc 

Donald Petro 

John Phillips 

Jake Pickens 

Kathy Plomer 

Roger Pool 

Amber Pope 

Harold Pratt 

Jim & Marilyn Prichard 

Ami Prichard 

Primitive Soul Ink 

Robert Proctor 

Daryll Propp 

B. Quaas 

Erin Qui 

Harold Pratt 

Michael Rainey 

Sara Ramming 

Douglas Rankin 

Ann Rawson 

Patrick Redmond 

Brian Reed 

Kyle & Traci Remley 

Nicole Rhoades 

Jennifer Richardson 

Jennie Ridgley 

Bo & Tressa Riley 

Laura Roach 

Layle & Barbara Robb 

Charles Robinson 

Leah Roche 

Amy Rogers 

Victoria Rommel 

Heather Roser 

Judith Ross 

James Rudolf 

Brad Rupert 

Ann Rutkofsky 

Kathleen Sawada 

Michelle Schiffbauer 

Sandra Schissler 

Jurgen Schlieman 

Pamela Schmidt 

Catherine Schramm 

Sally Semich 

Lorna Shaw 

David Schmitt 

Theresa Shelton 

Gerald Shin 

Kiersten Simonds 

Simpawtico 

Brian Sipes 

Suzanne Sisson-Price 

Phyllis Sjogren 

Kathleen Sloan 

Tara Slowik 

Brandon Smith 

Bonnie Snelling 

 

 

Glenn Snyder 

Kristin Solis 

Soma Rhythm Massage 

Victoria Soriano 

Nate Soule 

Susie Speer 

Holly Sprackling 

Edwin Steinbrecher 

Amanda Stevens 

Kathleen Stevens-Krum 

Barbara Steveson 

Doris Stipech 

Ian Stone 

Andrew Stone 

Bob Stoors 

Wendi Strom 

Dave & Liz Stumm 

Brad Surratt 

Jerilyn Suster 

Phil Sweeney 

Hayley Swihart 

Roxanne Swoboda 

Amy Terry 

Amanda Terry 

Christopher Thiry 

Josh & Kasey Timon 

Candace Tomlinson 

Elizabeth Treichler 

Michelle Trudeau 

Jill Trujillo 

Molly Tse 

Judy Turner 

Kristine Turner 

Sherri Turnipseed 

Lauree Valverde 

Teresa Van 

Maria Volle 

Rod & Kimberly Wagner 

Rebecca Walker 

Jeannie Wallen 

Danielle Watkins 

Tammy Weatherly 

Jonathan Weimer 

Janice Weimer 

Tammy Weiser 

Robert & Kathy Weiss 

Jean Wheasler 

Allison Whelan 

Barry & Sharon Wiebe 

Matt Wigle 

Eric Wilhelm 

Kelly Wilhelm 

Richard Williams 

Sam Winegrad 

Kathryn Winner 

Richard Winner 

Ellen Winslow 

Taylor Winter 

Rick & Michelle Winzent 

Derek Winzent 

Shelby Winzent 

Meghan Wisell 

Marilyn Wood 

Marilyn Wood 

Linda Wood 

Francie Wyatt 

Marsha Young 

Kathleen Zachman 

Amy Ziegler  

http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/youthadvisoryboard
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After Dark 
September 30, 2017 

Denver, CO 
 

Our signature fundraiser, Outdoor Lab After Dark, moved 

into town this year to bring Outdoor Lab to YOU.  Raising 

over $135,000, the night featured two live bands, including 

the official After Dark band and crowd favorite, Mount 

Evans’ very own, Jason Harding and Original Recipe. One 

of Denver’s most popular bands, Thumpin’, headlined as 

over 300 people danced the night away with drinks 

provided by Breakthru Beverage and the  

much-anticipated food from the Lowry Beer Garden food 

truck. 

Because of You 

Breakfast 
May 16th, 2017 

Golden, CO 
 

The all new Because of You Breakfast celebrated the 

first class of the Outdoor Lab Foundation Legacy 

Society. With over 20 inductees in attendance and a 

packed room of community members, including 

elected officials, school board members and Outdoor 

Lab alumni and staff, it was an event that celebrated 

the time, talent and treasure gifted to Outdoor Lab 

over the decades. 

Special words from Superintendent Dr. Jason Glass 

reminded inductees and attendees the true value the 

Jefferson County Outdoor Lab program brings to our 

community and the importance of the generational 

learning it represents. It’s the feather in Jeffco’s cap 

because of these incredible leaders.  

Open House 
September 16, 2017 

Windy Peak Outdoor Lab and Mount Evans 

Outdoor Lab 
 

This year’s Open House was a milestone in Outdoor 

Lab history. Mount Evans Outdoor Lab hosted the 

“hard hat” ribbon cutting of the aquaponic 

greenhouse classroom with over 1,000 students and 

their families at the site.  Attendees traveled to Windy 

Peak and Mount Evans for Open House, while some 

even made it to both sites this year.  The day included 

students, parents and alumni enjoying tours and lunch 

at the historic properties.  

Mark your calendar for Saturday September 15, 2018 

to join us this year. 

2017-2018 EVENT HIGHLIGHTS 
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STAFF 

OUTDOOR LAB FOUNDATION 

Lindsay Clark 
Marketing Coordinator 

Leah Roche 
Program Manager 

Shannon Hancock 
Executive Director 

Alex Campbell 
Vice President,  

Enduring  
Resources 

Michelle Winzent 
Co-Owner,  

Merkl’s Automotive  

Jason Dewar 
Student Services 
Specialist, Jeffco 
Public Schools 

    

Rod Wagner 
Partner, City Street 

Investors 

Josh Timon 
West Coast  

Channel  
Manager, 
RiskSense 

Blanche  
Kapushion, PhD 

Retired Jeffco District  
Administrator 

Barry Wiebe 
Founder and  

President, Avout 

Ritch Graham 
Marketing/

       Paige Brophy 
    Marketing & Development  

Associate 

Brandon Friedman 
Assistant Vice 

President, First 
Bank 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Owen Barwell, Kyle Remley                 
VP / Work Procurement 
Executive, Bristlecone 

Construction  

Jens Jensen               
Litigation Attorney, 
Welborn Sullivan 
Meck & Tooley, 

P.C.  

Guy Nahmiach     
Real Estate Broker, 
Nostalgic Homes 

Kathy Weiss,  
Retired Jeffco  

Principal 
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David Epp, Mount 
Evans Outdoor Lab 

Principal Robb Gneiser, Windy 
Peak Outdoor Lab 

Principal 
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WE ARE champions of experiential outdoor learning as a base for  

stewardship of oneself, others and the environment. 
 

WE BELIEVE Outdoor Lab creates the path of lifelong learning. 
 

 
OUR VISION: Enduring program, inspired students, cherished sites. 

OUR MISSION: Inspire community support and advocate for the  

Outdoor Lab Schools. 

Outdoor Lab 

Outdoor Lab is a week-long residential  

experiential learning program that every Jeffco student  
attends in the Colorado wilderness. This 61-year old  
program has over 385,000 alumni and impacts 7,000  

Jefferson County students each year.  

6 

The Outdoor Lab Foundation  
supports this vital program through advocacy,  
financial support and strategic projects, making 
this a leading national program that begins a  

lifetime of learning on the trail. 
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 WAYS TO MAKE A DIFFERENCE FOR  

OUTDOOR LAB 

 

  

Colorado Gives Day 
 

Mark your calendars for Tuesday, December 4th, 2018 and give back to Outdoor Lab on Colorado’s most  

philanthropic day of the year. You can create your fundraising page today at www.coloradogives.org to help the 

Foundation make Outdoor Lab thrive. Last year we raised over $35,000 for Outdoor Lab.  Funds went to  

advocacy for the program in the community and direct support to the sites.   Will you help us get to our $38,000 

goal this year? Stay tuned through our monthly e-newsletter and social media channels to receive all real-time 

updates about Colorado Gives Day and track the impact you are making. 

$44,000 

The retail program had it’s  

BIGGEST year yet! 

In donations  

for gear 

Monthly Giving…  

It’s Trending 
 

 Monthly giving is the easiest and best way to make 

a difference for Outdoor Lab, and our newest 

monthly giving club, the $5 Club, has been  

BUZZING. A recurring gift of $5 a month allows us to 

fund vital supplies for student programs and  

creates a whole new meaning of community for 

YOU. When you join the $5 club you get access into 

a private Facebook group which holds real-time 

updates about the Outdoor Lab program, discounts 

to events like After Dark and contact with a  

community that is making Outdoor Lab thrive. What 

are you waiting for? Club members are making a 

true difference.  

www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/5club  

Gear Overview  

2017-2018 
 

Outdoor Lab gear worn by our students, teachers, 

leaders and families creates community and support 

for Outdoor Lab. The familiar design of the Colorado 

flag and the addition of a water bottle and a beanie 

show our love for this vital program. Gear is only 

available as a gift with your donation, and YOU 

made this our biggest year yet.  

 

This year, the exclusive high school leader hoodie 

brought a heightened sense of community to these 

irreplaceable leaders and their fellow peers. Thanks 

to the generosity of Alex Campbell, we were able to 

offer it to every leader for free this last spring.  This 

offer will continue this next year as a sign of support 

to these special students. Thank you for making this 

yet another incredible year.  

http://www.coloradogives.org
http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org/5club
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This year history was made at the sites, as we completed a longtime dream of both the Foundation and the 

Outdoor Lab schools. Both greenhouses at Mount Evans and Windy Peak will be home to more than 6,000 

sixth-grade students this year and 1,000 high school leaders.  All students will have the opportunity to be a 

part of first-class science and environmental learning inside of these classrooms.  

 

The stewardship and sustainability program will allow students to dive into the truths about food waste and 

how they can continue stewardship of the environment in their very own community when they return home 

from Outdoor Lab.  

 

A huge thank you to Brian Sipes of Sipes Architects for designing these innovative  

classrooms!  Jenkins Construction has been our contractor on this project and it could not have happened 

without Jason and his team. 

 

Be sure to follow us on social media and sign up for our monthly e-newsletter to receive updates on the 

greenhouse classrooms and the impact they will be making on ALL sixth-grade students this year. Want to 

see them firsthand? Join us for Open House on September 15th. More information will be provided in  

upcoming communication. It is because of people like YOU that this dream became a reality.  
 

Greenhouse Classrooms  

Are Ready and Set For LEARNING! 

A special thank you to Sipes Architects, Lithos Engineering and KL&A Engineers and  

Builders for your generous donations to this project.  

 

This would not have been made possible without our generous donors. A big thank you 

to Rod and Ruth Greiner, American Zang Education Preservation Foundation, Golden 

Civic Foundation, Evergreen Rotary Club, Alex Campbell and Darl Hobson.  
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NEWS & NOTEWORTHY EVENTS OF 2017-2018 

• Mount Evans and Windy Peak Outdoor Lab are both set to welcome students into their greenhouse classrooms this 
fall semester. The stewardship and sustainability curriculum will continue to set Outdoor Lab as a national leader in 
outdoor education. Students will understand and experience the task of growing their own food, develop tools to 
minimize food waste and realize the impact of their work as they eat the food inside of the dining hall. 

 
• This year we were able to increase funds in program support to both Outdoor Lab schools. Program support goes to 

vital needs for the site. These include clinic supplies crucial to provide safety for every student, supplies for leaders to 
allow them to successfully complete their week as a high school leader and vital site needs to do their day to day 
work. 

 
• We refined our mission and vision. We are all thrilled to showcase it.  Read more on page 6. 
 
• The Outdoor Lab Foundation Youth Advisory Board and Legacy Society are up and running and are inspiring 

support throughout our community. It is truly incredible to not only grow young leaders of Outdoor Lab but celebrate  
champions that continue to make this program possible year after year. Learn more on page 8.  

 
• Through generous community support from groups like the Kiwanis Club of Arvada Jefferson, Kiwanis Club of 

Columbine, Wheat Ridge Rotary Club and individual donations, we were able to fund gear and gas stipends for 
interns at both sites. The intern program continues to set the Outdoor Lab program on the radar for other programs 
around the country, while providing a true leadership opportunity for the generation of tomorrow right here in 
Jefferson County. 

 
• A generous donor made it possible for high school leaders to receive a free sweatshirt from the Foundation. This 

initiative will continue next year and will be available to all high school leaders to help build community with these 
volunteers. Learn more about the high school leader experience and their impact on page 8. 

 

• Did you notice we updated our website? The new website launched in August! Be sure to visit us online to see the 
fresh look. www.outdoorlabfoundation.org 

• In staffing news: We added a new team member, Lindsay Clark as our new marketing and administrative 
coordinator! Lindsay, an Ohio native, has marketing experience in the corporate retail sector and is fond of the 
positive impact she received from her very own sixth grade camp experience. She is excited to be a part of the team 
to continue to share her passion for education and the outdoors. Meet the whole Foundation team and the Board of 
Directors on page 7.  

make stories like this happen. 
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http://www.outdoorlabfoundation.org
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In 2017-18 we saw  

new victories of... 

90  
Who attended Outdoor Lab from 

Different Schools! 

988 

High School Leaders who inspired  

& forever impacted ... 

Interns who trained & taught... 

Sixth Grade Students...  

 

    5,347 

“Ring, Ring, Ring.”  
A story from this year… 

 

Thank you for being a part of this beloved  

program… YOU make stories like this happen. 

Every Thursday this past year, the phone would ring, but it 

was not a call that anyone would dread, especially  

Mr. Carranza, an intern at Windy Peak Outdoor Lab.  

 

A group of students from Arvada K-8, an impacted school in 

the Jefferson County community, attended Windy Peak  

Outdoor Lab this past year. Mr. Carranza came from a very  

similar background from many of these students, so  

instantly he was able to make lifelong connections with a 

vast majority of them. 

 

Like many other weeks at Outdoor Lab, Mr. Carranza  

bonded with a student, but on a level no one  

expected. Throughout the week the bond continued to grow 

between the two of them and everyone could see that this 

program not only changed the life of the student  

he taught, it changed Mr. Carranza’s life as well. 

 

As the end of the week rolled around, as it always does, 

goodbyes began. Many interns refer to it as, Friday Cry Day. 

The student who formed such an amazing bond with Mr. 

Carranza was crying and hugging everyone. Interns, staff 

and high school leaders could all see the impact the 

 program had on this young man.  

 

When this student reached Mr. Carranza, there were no 

tears, instead, the student asked for Windy Peak’s phone 

number. Each week, for the rest of the semester, this student 

would call Mr. Carranza every Thursday afternoon to talk to 

him. The phone calls the student made were purely just to 

check up on Mr. Carranza, see how his day was, and of 

course, Mr. Carranza would do the same. This was home for 

him, and Mr. Carranza was part of his family. 

 

Stewardship of oneself, others and the environment are key 

values that are taken away week after week with each 

 student that walks through this incredible program.  

Mr. Carranza, as all interns do, showcases stewardship of 

the community and others far beyond expectations.  
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2017-2018 SUPPORTERS & VOLUNTEERS 

 

We rely heavily on the support of our volunteers, whether the work is 

administrative, building a trail or helping to plan a successful event.  

Thank you to all of our wonderful volunteers this past year! You made a huge 

difference and we are so appreciative off all that you do.  

*Special thanks to NREL’s Pulitzer Prize winning photographer, Dennis  

Schroeder, for the wonderful photos taken at Outdoor Lab! 

Shauna Agard 

Corey Aldred 

Sara Altman 

Kate Anderson 

Kelyn Anker 

Marsha Anker 

Blake Armitage 

Richard 

Armitage 

Elysabeth Ashe 

Julie Bade 

Amy Barbic 

Abby Barmore 

Chris Blakeslee 

Anna Branch 

Ruth Brocko 

Jessica Carney 

Edwin Colque 

Luke Contreras 

Becky Crozier 

Jason Dewar 

Heidi Dool 

Monica Dubois 

John Eaton 

David Epp 

Bryan Evans 

Sarah Fay 

Joe Fint 

Barb Fuller 

Christine Gaber 

Angela Geier 

Kristin Gentry 

Robb Gneiser 

Ritch Graham 

Jenny Harn 

Ryan Harrington 

David Harris 

Brian Haverland 

Beth Henderson 

Keith Houghton 

Tyler Houston 

Lucette Hugo 

Mikeala Johnson 

Carol Kaiser 

Blanche Kapushion 

Cailli Knievel 

Cathi Kruse 

Ben Kusnetzky 

Tara Larson 

Brooke Ledden 

Jennifer Lick 

Kevin Lick 

Terry Lowe 

Emily May 

Kacey Mellentine 

Auralea Moore 

Nick Ophaug 

Grant O'Shea 

Gregory Over 

Mike Pate 

Holly Pen 

Mike Rainey 

Samantha Ripley 

Mary Scheppers 

Sue Shucard 

Jennie Siebenmorgen 

Evan Siebenmorgen 

Terri Smith 

Nancy Stapp 

Sandi Stocker 

Amy Terry 

Matt Thomas 

Kristine Turner 

Tim Webber 

Janice Weimer 

Jonathan Weimer 

Kathy Weiss 

Shayna Wieferich 

Cheryl Wilson 

Katie Winner 

Xiaolin Wu 
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FINAN-

“It kind of all made it all come together for me - I viewed science as science, math 

as math, etc. Outdoor Lab showed me how the subjects intertwined and were  

actually all relative to each other.” –Alum 

Students enjoying a day on the trails. Students getting ready for their daily adventure, 

practicing stewardship of themselves, others and 

the environment at Outdoor Lab. 

On-site Support 

2017-2018 FINANCIAL OVERVIEW 

 

2017-2018 Income 
Income                                         $1,021,431.46 

Savings used for greenhouse            $189,135.00 
 

2016-2017 Assets 
Unrestricted                                                 $474,969.53 

Reserved  $420,659,.58 

Endowments (Permanent Reserve) $50,868.80    

TOTAL  $946,497.91 

2017-2018 Expenses 
Program*                                                                            $910.916.58 

• Local School Support            $304,876.39  

• Site Program Support            $124,549.49 

• Program Advocacy                                                               $174,580.70 

• Greenhouses             $307,000.00 

Fundraising  $181,650.54 

Operations   $45,128.79 

 ___________________________________________    

TOTAL             $1,137,695.91 

*Program support broken down by impact 
LOCAL SCHOOL  

SUPPORT 

SITE PROGRAM 

SUPPORT GREENHOUSES 

PROGRAM  

ADVOCACY 

FUNDRAISING 

O
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E
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A
T
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We all walk the same trail... 
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but leave different footprints… 
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Foundation 

We couldn’t meet new heights without each other... 
The Outdoor Lab journey may start at  

different trailheads, but we all finish  

together.  

Students, staff and donors all cross paths to 

make this wonderful program happen. The 

peaks we have reached this year were 

made possible because of people like YOU. 

sites 

Local 

schools 

Donors 
 

Community 6th Grade 

Volunteers 

Staff 

Board of Directors 

Educators/Staff 

Interns 

High School 

Leaders 

Youth Advisory board 

students 

teachers 

Local schools 
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LOOKING AHEAD WITH THE 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
Dear Friends: 

If you are like me, the years seem to fly by and the days creep slowly.  As I write this, 

another year at Outdoor Lab has concluded and new memories have been sealed into 

the hearts of another 6,000 students.  This was no ordinary year and it was because of 

YOU that Outdoor Lab is rising to new heights. We are proud of the new greenhouse 

classrooms you built with us, we are proud that a third of all students are assisted with 

their tuition to be able to attend thanks to community partners and we are thrilled that 

we have the resources to augment the work of this vital program and the people who 

make it all possible:  the staff, interns and high school leaders. 

BECAUSE OF YOU, we were able to provide almost a million dollars in support to 

Outdoor Lab this year.  From having the biggest Colorado Gives Day EVER, raising 

over $35,000, to inducting the first class of champions of Outdoor Lab into the Outdoor 

Lab Foundation Legacy Society, we could continue to write about how amazed we are 

with this past year. What truly matters is, as we list accomplishments like this, including 

grossing the highest amount of donations in Outdoor Lab history at this year’s After 

Dark, growing our group of generous supporters and sponsors, to electing our first 

class of leaders to guide the Outdoor Lab Youth Advisory Board, we truly reflect and 

realize it is all because of you. 

We are excited to embark on new journeys this year. We will be focusing on 

supporting our local middle schools and their tuition needs during the sixth-grade 

transition, we will continue to partner with local businesses to maintain the historic 

sites, including an added focus on staff housing, and finally, we will focus even more 

heavily empowering our youth through the intern program and the Youth Advisory 

Board.  

Now more than ever, our work in supporting, sustaining and advocating for Outdoor 

Lab is necessary and urgent.  You can make a difference in the lives of our students and 

with this program by helping us do this vital work.  

Let’s all go leave some footprints, 

Shannon Hancock 
Executive Director 
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3000 Youngfield St, Suite 167 

Wheat Ridge, CO 80215 

720-403-8241 
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By popular demand, Outdoor Lab is coming back to you… in DENVER! 

 

  

ANNUAL REPORT 

2017-2018 
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